Westmoreland Town Board
Regular Meeting
January 14, 2019
Supervisor Kenneth Eisnor called this meeting to order at 6:30 pm, January 14, 2019 at the Westmoreland Town Hall, 100 Station Road, Westmoreland, New York.  Present at this meeting are Councilpersons Burton Seymour Jr., Charles Hebbard, Barbara Phillips and Randy Rundle. Also present, Codes Officer Jody Thieme, Highway Superintendent Russell Young, Sole Assessor Bernard Szarek, Tax Collector Margaret Leone, Zoning Board Chairman Gordon Reese, Deputy Highway Superintendent Douglas Green, six (6) high school seniors and five (5) residents. Attorney Gregory Mattacola was absent. 
Supervisor Eisnor asked all to stand and join him in the Pledge of Allegiance, after which he recessed the regular meeting to allow comments from the floor.
Scott Tarkowski of the Westmoreland Summer Activities Association thanked the Board for obtaining the grant that finally allow them to open the Pool.  Mr. Tarkowski feels they should be able to open in early June.  Mr. Tarkowski asked Supervisor Eisnor to attend a meeting with the engineer and the electrician in early February.

There being no one else wishing to address the Board, Supervisor Eisnor re-convened to the regular meeting and asked for the Highway report.

The Highway Superintendent Russell Young reported;
      A)  Town has received a check for $27,680.00 for Truck & Grader from Auctions International

      B)  Town has received a check for $14,516.00 for 2018 Mowing Agreement

      C)  Would like to get approval from the Town Board to order a new pick-up

      D)  Town received a check from Chips for $159,050.97
Councilperson Rundle asked if the new Ventrac was ready for operation.  The Highway Superintendent replied that there has not been a need for it yet as we have had no snow and he wanted to wait until payment was made before it was used.  Councilperson Rundle also inquired if the trees had been trimmed back to allow for easy access.  Superintendent Young stated that is being done now.

Councilperson Hebbard question if the Highway Superintendent had any quotes on pickup trucks.  Highway Superintendent Young replied that the only company manufacturing single cab trucks is Ford.  He has a state bid quote from Carbone for a 2019 single cab, F350, green with a v-plow for $37,372.00.

16 Councilperson Hebbard advanced a motion to authorize the Highway Superintendent to purchase one (1) 2019 Ford F350 single cab, green pickup with a v-plow for $37,372.00.  The motion was seconded by Councilperson Phillips.  All Board members voted AYE and the Supervisor declared the motion carried.

Supervisor Eisnor thanked the Highway Superintendent for his report and asked for the Assessors Report.

Sole Assessor Bernard Szarek reported; 
The Exemptions are coming in at a good pace. Warren is in the office from 9am to Noon daily. I will be out on the roads for data collection, weather permitting. I am still trying to get classes somewhat close by.
Councilperson Seymour asked the Assessor why he belonged to both the County Assessors Association and the International Assessors Organization.  Assessor Szarek stated that each organization offers different perks, the County supplies update to NYS rules and regulations while the international offers more classes.  The Assessor added that the fees are split between Westmoreland and Bridgewater.
The Supervisor thanked Sole Assessor Szarek for his report and asked for the Codes Report.

Codes Officer Jody Thieme submitted the following building permits issued in the month of December;
	Month
	Dec 18
	         Building 
	Permits
	 & Septic
	Permits
	 Monthly
	 Report

	Date
	NO.
	Last Name
	First Name
	Address
	Tax Map ID #
	Type Of Permit
	Fee Paid

	12/4/2018
	2018-100
	NCI Group
	Inc.
	6169 NYS Rte 233
	274.000-1-34.2
	Addition
	$1,680.00

	12/11/2018
	2018-101
	Marocchi
	Louis
	6950 Dix Road
	274.000-2-27.2
	Addition
	75.00

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	$1755.00


Codes Enforcement Officer Fred Fox submitted the following report;

Complaints



OTR



Compliant

 6924 Dix Rd




7-11-18
                            Re-Check    9-18-18

Front of the house is cleaned up. The rear is progressing each week.

10-2-18 Front of the house sided, Left side more than 3/4 done. The right side is about 1/2 way done. Progress still being made.  

4837 Station Hill Rd



 9-11-18




Unlawful structure being built and the fence is in disrepair. Fence in process of being repaired and a building permit was taken out for accessory structure. Jody Thieme will monitor that progress. 

7278 W Main St

Return to court September 5, 2018. Progress is being made with clean up. Side porch roof rebuilt and almost complete. This was adjourned until October 3, 2018, The defendant is making progress moving toward compliance.

10-2-18 Junk piles ready to be removed. Some materials on the side porch are for finishing the roof. Expecting to be done by November 7, 2018. 

Court date scheduled for November 28, 2018.  Court had been adjourned until Jan. 23, 2019. Court has been adjourned until Feb. 2019 

4852 Ste Rte 233



9-11-18

Junk and debris and Junk vehicles cited.

9-12-18 checked property with Trooper and Sheriff. No one there, building was secured. Signs of someone staying in a tent on site. According to Ken Eisnor, Mr. Burt Seymour Sr has recently acquired the property through tax foreclosure and the deed has not changed over yet. Property Placarded Unfit Structure because there is no power.

10-9-18 Re-checked property to find the clean up process had started. Case scheduled for court November 7, 2018. Court re-scheduled until November 28, 2018. Court had been adjourned until Jan. 23, 2019. Court has been adjourned until Feb. 2019

6212 Bartlett Rd is scheduled for court November 28, 2018. Court had been adjourned until Jan. 23, 2019. Court has been adjourned until Feb. 2019

5283 Oneida Rd N  High Grass cited

     9-17-18                9-29-18 spoke with neighbor, Kevin Boone who stated the house has been vacant for over 1 1/2 years. Researching to see if it is going into or is in foreclosure. Order to Remedy notice sent was returned undeliverable. 

Update on 5939 Rte 26, house is scraped ready to paint. 

12-4-18.    5971 Skinner Rd.  Alleged running business out of house in an R3 Zone, Starting trucks early in the morning. Unfounded at this time. Only has two pick up trucks and one box truck. Currently under a building permit for an addition to garage. Jody Thieme will follow up with construction operations.  

12-5-18. 4773 Rte 233. Smith Car Repair is selling cars without planning board approval. Letter sent advising this action prohibited and to contact Jody Thieme as soon as possible. 





1203 Fire Prevention Inspections:

4836 Rte 233 Seymour's Diner

 9/29/2018 Attempted re-inspection 10/2/2018, Violation still remain. Extended to 11/10/2018. Waiting on certification for alarm and control and fire extinguishers. 1/7/2019 Alarm and control and fire extinguishers are in compliance which places the building in compliance at this time.  

7537 E South St  The Milk House B and B  10/25/2018. Re-inspected 11-27-18 all violations corrected except the zoning issue. Owner was advised to use house as single family dwelling and remove all advertisement as a B & B until such time the case is brought before the appropriate boards for approval.  

12-4-18   7383 E Main St  Westmoreland Community Church. Re-inspected 12-18-2018 all violations corrected.  

12-5-18   6925 State Rte 5  Lairdsville United Methodist Church. Re-inspected 12-18-2018 all violations corrected.  

12-5-18  5483 State Rte 233  3 Family  Rita Mossler. Re-inspected 12-18-2018 all violations corrected. 

12-10-18 7519 E Main St 3 Family Karen Paine. Re-inspection 1-7-19 all violations corrected.   
Supervisor Eisnor commented on how busy Codes has been and the number of court cases.  Councilperson Hebbard asked what the status was on the B&B on South Street.  Codes Officer Thieme stated the property needs a variance to conduct business in that area.  To date the owner has not appeared.

The Supervisor thanked the Codes Enforcement Officer for his report and stated that Water Plant Operator Ted Flint submitted the following Report;
Westmoreland Water District

· Completed monthly and end of year sampling requirements – no issues

· Performed several UFPO dig requests and 1 Emergency dig requests

· All 3 water systems were inspected by the Health Department the first week of December. No violations recorded. 

· The transducer on well #1 was replaced by Aqua Logics. While replacing the #1 transducer we found out that the one on well #2 was also not working correctly. A new transducer for that well has been ordered and will be replaced as soon as it comes in.

Tindal Corners Water District

· Completed monthly and end of year sampling requirements – no issues

· Performed several UFPO’s 

Spencer Settlement Water District

· Completed monthly and end of year sampling requirements – no issues
Councilperson Rundle commented on the $36.00 of late fees the Town has had to pay in 2018 for late responses to Dig Safely requests. A short discussion followed.
The Supervisor then asked for the Reading Center Report.
Reading Center Clerk Tammy Aylesworth reported;
In December we loaned out 127 Books, 57 DVD’S for a total of 184. 74 people came in.  From  

Mid-York library had 154 holds on books and DVD’s.  We had 21 Renewals and 32 New Books  

came in.

Supervisor Eisnor has been in contact with Mid-York.  Mid-York will be able to provide the Board with a detailed report of the usage our Reading Center has.  Mid-York stated Westmoreland has a very busy Reading Center.
The Supervisor stated the Town Attorney is ill and submitted no report, and asked for the Town Clerks Report.

Town Clerk Jody Burdick reported;
In December, the Town Clerk’s office sold five (5) new dog licenses and renewed forty-two (42) individual dog licenses $342.00.  Of that, $57.00 was sent to the Department of Ag & Markets for New York State’s Dog Population Control Program. The Town Supervisor received $285.00. 

Renewal notices for fifty-six (56) dogs due in January were sent out on December 27, 2018.  

DECALS sales totaled $40.00; $32.72 was sent to the NYS Department of Environmental Conservation.  The Town received $7.28 in commissions.  

There was one (1) marriage license issued in December.

Ten (10) permanent handicapped permits and one (1) temporary handicapped permit were issued or renewed during the month.  

Nine (9) certified copies were issued for $90.00.

Two (2) building permits were issued for $1755.00, One (1) fire inspection payment was received for $50.00 and one Zoning Book was sold for $35.00.

Communications Received:

1. NYS Tug Hill Commission– notice of 2019 conference.

2. NYS CDBG Grant- notification of required deadline for grant project completion of 12/12/2019.

3. Skenandoa Club- notice of change in liquor license criteria.

4. Mercy Flight Central-donation request.

5. Charter Communications- franchise fee cover letter.

Checks Received:

1. Charter Communications

franchise fees


$22.348.36

2. County of Oneida


roadside ditching

$13,600.00 

3. Westmoreland Justice Court

Bowers-November

$  4,858.00

4. Westmoreland Justice Court

Ossont-November

$  6,180.00   

5. Bank of Utica


Certificate interest

$      466.22

6. COCVAC



fuel



$  5,195.59

The Supervisor thanked the Clerk for her report.
Councilperson Seymour has researched the cost of “Welcome to Westmoreland”.  Banners would run $599.40.  Councilperson Phillips stated she is still researching and will report back to the Board.
Supervisor Eisnor asked Councilperson Hebbard to explain what he has learned about the street light conversion to LED.
Councilperson Hebbard stated that the National Grid program would cost the Town approximately $4,729.00 out of pocket to convert all our street lights to LED, at a comparable wattage.  After the lights are installed, National Grid would reimburse the Town $8,800.00.  The estimated savings would be about $3,800.00 per year, however we will still have to pay a facility fee which would increase slightly due to the LED lights.

Councilperson Hebbard continued saying that he also inquired as to the New York Power Authority (NYPA) LED lighting program.  While he only has limited information on this program, it appears the Town would have to purchase the poles from National Grid at a cost of $80,000-$120,000.00. NYPA would offer long time, low interest financing at 3% a year.  There would not be a facility charge on the monthly bill.  The estimated annual savings is $11,000.00.

Discussion continued and Supervisor Eisnor suggested we write a letter to National Grid expressing an interest to move forward and identify the street lights within the Town.  In the meantime Councilperson Hebbard can continue to explore the New York Power Authority option.

17 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard, seconded by Councilperson Seymour to authorize the Supervisor to compose a letter to National Grid expressing the Town’s desire to continue with the process, but not to send it until next Thursday (1/24/2019).  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

Supervisor Eisnor advised the Board that New York Leak Detection has found three (3) significant leaks in the Tindall Water District.  Burton Seymour Sr. has been retained to repair these leaks.
Councilperson Hebbard stated that finding these leaks just validates the fact that this system is losing its integrity and adds value to the idea of consolidating the districts.  Supervisor Eisnor stated that the cost to do so would have to be absorbed by the residents of the districts because money cannot be moved from the General fund to support only those residents of a water district.   

Councilperson Hebbard suggested sending a letter to the water district residents explaining the failure of the water lines and that the water rates will be increased to cover current and future repairs.

Supervisor Eisnor stated that the Water Plant Operator had found a leak in the Westmoreland Water District and has hired Murphy Excavating to repair it.

The need for a meeting to determine options for the water districts was discussed and a meeting date of February 7, 2019 at 1:00 pm was set.  The engineer, grant writer, the grant administrator, MVWA, Oneida County Department of Health and local and state representatives will be invited to attend. 

Supervisor asked the Board if January 22, 2019 at 6:00 was agreeable for the Audit meeting.  All Board members agreed.
18 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Seymour, seconded by Councilperson Phillips to approve and place on file the Supervisor, Town Clerk and Codes Reports.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.
19 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Phillips, seconded by Councilperson Rundle to approve and place on file the minutes of December 10, 2018, December 27, 2018 and January 1, 2019, as written.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.
Supervisor Eisnor asked the Board to refrain from paying voucher #13 in the General Fund for Lince Security until he has had time to discuss the contract with a representative of Lince Security.
20 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Seymour, seconded by Councilperson Phillips to approve and order paid the vouchers of the Water Districts as follows:
Spencer Water District

voucher #1

which total
$     100.00

Tindall Water District

voucher #1

which total
$     100.00
Westmoreland Water District
vouchers #1-#4

which total 
$     947.50

All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

21 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard, seconded by Councilperson Seymour to approve and order paid the claims of the Highway fund, vouchers #1 through #15 totaling $47,457.41.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

22 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Rundle, seconded by Councilperson Phillips to approve and order paid the General Fund vouchers #1 through #31; excluding voucher #13; which totals $11,196.51.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.
Supervisor Eisnor stated the next regular Board meeting will be held February 11, 2019 at 6:30 pm.

The Supervisor then recessed the regular meeting to allow comments from the floor.
There being no one wishing to address the Board, the Supervisor reconvened to the regular session and asked for a motion to enter into executive session for an update on the pending lawsuit.
23 Councilperson Hebbard advanced a motion to enter into executive session at 7:18 pm to discuss pending litigation.  The motion was seconded by Councilperson Seymour.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was carried.

At 7:47 pm the Board reconvened to the regular session.

24 There being no other business to discuss, a motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard, seconded by Councilperson Rundle to adjourn this meeting.  All Board members voted AYE and the Supervisor declared the motion carried and adjourned this meeting at 7:50 pm. 
Respectfully submitted,

Jody S. Burdick

Town Clerk
